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RECOMMENDATION 

 

That Council delegate authority to the CEO to enter into a short-term contract (up to 2yrs) with 

Polytrade Recycling for the processing of kerbside recycling. 

 
 

Attachments 

1  Section 186 Signed by Minister for Local Government and Minister for Energy, 

Environment and Climate Change 

2 

Pages 

  
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

 

Problems within the recycling industry arose early in 2018, driven primarily by changes to the 

environmental policies in China which restricted imports of recyclables, and reduced acceptable 

contamination levels. As a result, our processor, SKM Industries, has struggled to appropriately 

manage their received material, resulting in multiple work orders and warnings from the Victorian 

Environmental Protection Authority (EPA). 

 

In February of 2019 SKM was issued cease works notices by the Victorian EPA for environmental 

non-compliance regarding the fire and health risks of stockpiled material on their Laverton and 

Coolaroo sites impacting our service for 11 weeks. During this shut down period Cardinia Shire 

Council had no option but to send our kerbside recyclable material to landfill resulting in an 

increased cost to Council and major environmental concerns. 

 

At the end of July SKM were again unable to meet requirements set by the EPA and ceased 

accepting material, forcing Council to divert recycling to landfill. SKM Corporations have since been 

put into liquidation leaving Council again with no recycling processor.  

 

Options are now available for council to enter into short term contracts with other providers to 

process portions of collected materials.  

 

BACKGROUND 

 

Cardinia Shire Council entered into a contract with SKM in 2011 to process all recycling collected 

from kerbside and public place bins. This contract would have expired in September 2020.  

 

On the 1st of January 2018 China's General Administration of Customs implemented the National 

Sword Policy restricting the import of recycled materials. This policy has severely disrupted recycling 

markets worldwide with significant impacts in Victoria. Since this policy was enacted our processor, 

SKM, has struggled to appropriately manage their material, resulting in multiple work orders and 

warnings from the Victorian Environmental Protection Authority (EPA).   

 

Cardinia Shire officers have been and will continue to work with 61 other Victorian Councils in 

regional clusters on a group procurement process to invite new players into the recycling processing 
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market in Victoria. This process is being facilitated by the Metropolitan Waste and Resource 

Recovery Group (MWRRG). Once this contract is established we will have an option to move to a 

long term solution with our other Local Government Counterparts. It is expected that the availability 

of these new services are still over twelve to eighteen months away.  

 

On the 27th of June 2019 the Minister for Local Government along with the Minister for Energy, 

Environment and Climate Change signed a state-wide exemption for all Victorian Councils under 

Section 186 of the Local Government Act 1989. This exemption allows Councils to extend current 

recycling collection and/or processing contracts or enter into new contracts up until June 2021 

without having to go through a time consuming public tender process. 

 

On Friday 26th July 2019, for the second time in six months, SKM ceased accepting material from 

all of its Victorian customers, including Cardinia Shire and 31 other councils. This resulted in 

Cardinia Shire Council sending collected recyclables to landfill. On Friday 2nd August 2019 Council 

was notified that SKM Corporate was put into liquidation. 

 

An alternative recycling processor, Polytrade, have limited additional capacity (50 tonnes per day) 

for additional clients and have offered to receive and process a proportion of kerbside recyclables 

with Cardinia Shire and our neighbour the City of Casey, sharing the available capacity.  Available 

immediately, this agreement may include 13 tonnes per day from Cardinia Shire as an initial 

amount, and 37 tonnes from City of Casey, based on annual tonnages produced.  

 

Polytrade has indicated an intention to upgrade its Hallam processing facility within 4-6 weeks to a 

full materials recovery facility (MRF). It has been indicated that this will enable Polytrade to receive 

the remaining recycling tonnes from both Cardinia Shire Council and City of Casey.  

 

Based on the procurement exemption and SKM no longer receiving Councils kerbside material, it is 

recommended that Council will be best served by an initial short term agreement with Polytrade 

ending June 2021.  

 

It is recommended that the Chief executive Officer be delegated authority to finalise and enter in 

contract negotiations for this short term recycling processing contract.  

 

Alternately Cardinia Shires recycling will continue going to landfill until additional facilities are 

opened in Victoria through the new joint procurement process.   

 

POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

 

This work and direction aligns with the general vision of the Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy 

(2017-2026), and some of its top priorities:   

 increased resource recovery with a particular focus on hard waste service, food within garbage waste, 

additional kerbside programs and e-waste 

 continuing to drive value for money within services 

 supporting local community to be responsible and accountable for their waste generation and disposal 

practices 

 

RELEVANCE TO COUNCIL PLAN 

 

This work helps deliver the following actions 

3 Our Environment 

3.3 Enhanced natural environment 

3.3.4 Promote practices that result in the reduction per household of the amount of waste going to 

landfill, particularly food waste.  
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CONSULTATION/COMMUNICATION 

 

Updates on Recycling industry issues, and its impacts to Council and ratepayers have been made 

on Councils website and Social Media platforms.  Extensive media coverage of this issue also 

helped explain the wider issue to the community.    

 

Legal advice regarding options for Council have been obtained from Maddocks Lawyers who will 

continue to support any contractual alterations.  

 

FINANCIAL AND RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

 

The current proposed processing rate by Polytrade is higher the contractual rate with SKM, however 

appears to be in line with other rates across the industry with providers maintaining an operational 

business.  

 

Although this is an additional cost to the previous operation, this is still a saving to Council 

compared to the alternate landfill rate.  

 

 

With regards to the annual waste fees, taking into consideration contingencies, paying a rate more 

typical of the industry trend will see an increase in the expected annual cost of approximately 

$440,000 for 2019/20.  Based on projected figures, the annual cost relating to this service is 

approximately $1.4million.  

 

Given the 2019/20 waste charges have been set, the full waste program will need to be reviewed 

to identify any program cost savings.  

 

These costs will be monitored throughout the year and variations will be dependent on 

contamination and tonnages experienced.  

 

The expenditure experienced will be considered when establishing the Waste charges for the 

2020/21 financial year.  

 

CONCLUSION 

 

The Recycling industry issues experienced across the country and internationally, which affected 

commodity prices, has significantly impacted Councils contractor for recycling processing, SKM, 

resulting in their liquidation. 

    

In order to resume recycling, a new contract must be entered with an alternate operator.  It is 

recommended that the Chief Executive Officer be delegated the authority to finalise any further 

arising negotiations and execute the relevant contract documentation as required. 
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